
Members Present: John Anderson, Terence Donovan, Cathy Kennerson Dr. Barbara Macci-
Trethewey and Henry Monroy

Absent: Marlene Best, Dr. F. Paul Chounet, David Lopez and Bertha Morris

Others Present: Dr. Ed Gould, Superintendent/President, John Lau, Vice President for
Business Services, Jimmy Sanders, Architect, Rick Webster, Director of Maintenance, Brent
Goodwin and John Reynolds, Nielsen Construction, Bill Gay and Gil Perez

Recorder: Mary Carter

Call to Order: The regular meeting of the Citizens Oversight Committee for Measure L was
called to order by Dr. Barbara Macci-Trethewey, chairperson, at 2:00 p.m. on Friday,
October 17, 2008 in the IVC Board Room.

Approval of minutes: M/S/C Kennerson/Donovan to approve the minutes of the
June 13, 2008 meeting as presented.

Science Building update
Brent Goodwin and John Reynolds of Nielsen Construction reported that the Science Building is
22% complete, and the masonry will be complete in December. The structural steel element of
the project will start at the end of October. The building is composed of four modules; the
center module is two-stories high and the three side modules are each one-story high.
Installation of the roof beams for the west module is scheduled to start October 31.

A control schedule was distributed, and it was explained that it lists each trade and each item
involved in the construction in order to provide overall tracking of the project. The report gives a
three month look ahead of the project and shows what is occurring now or will start within the
next three months. The project is on budget, and there have been no change orders. In the
next month or so, after the scaffolding is taken down, the committee can be given a tour of the
building. The date of completion is August or September 2009. It will be ready for Winter
session in January 2010, and will be ready for full occupancy for the Spring 2010 semester. It is
estimated that two months will be needed for moving in furniture and training staff on the
building’s systems.

At the next committee meeting, Mr. Lau would like to recap the “green” elements of the project.
Mr. Gil Perez asked if there was an outside inspector; it was explained that there are two state
certified DSA inspectors on site: one full-time head inspector and one masonry inspector.

Expenditure Report:
A year-to-date expenditure report was presented, as well as a five-year recap. Cash in the
County Treasury as of October 16, 2008 was $34,587,557.13.

Use of Remaining Bond Funds:
Mr. Lau stated that the College needs to review its strategy for the remaining bond proceeds.
There will be one final sale of $8.3 million in bonds that will take place in around March 2009.
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The Library project was not approved for state funding. The 400 building modernization was
approved, but there are no funds available until the State bonds are approved. The College has
received a grant for the bus transit area. The Human Resources building will have to be moved
and the College is close to finalizing an agreement with KYMA to bring their office/studio on-
campus. They will broadcast from IVC and the plan is to start a telecommunication program.

Dr. Ed Gould stated that $32 to $34 million has been committed to the Science Building. There
has been a great deal of discussion regarding the direction to take with the remaining bond
funds. The College is hoping for state funds to provide matching funds for the 400 building
improvements. IVC has a 45 year old campus that is showing the wear-and-tear. Dr. Gould
recommended a modernization program for the campus to begin as soon as possible. The
Career Tech building would be delayed, but with the changes in industry and curriculum, some
redesign of the project will be needed.

Dr. Gould recommended that the College move ahead with modernization projects as the #1
priority (after the Science Building), with the Career Technical Building as the #2 priority. The
College is looking into the possibility extending Measure L (at no additional cost to taxpayers)
and going out for a new bond issue.

Deferred Maintenance: John Lau stated that the College does not have enough funds for an
effective building program; it is trying maximize its funds by obtaining state funds, but it needs a
default plan if case the state funds are not received. The College may need a combination of
funding strategies. A list of needed deferred maintenance projects was reviewed, totaling $11.3
million. Dr. Gould stated that he would like to see all projects realized, but with $32 million
committed to the Science Building, a change in priorities is needed. The parking lot has
deteriorated, and it must be addressed. Existing buildings are past their 30 year cycle. All
students need quality facilities. Rick Webster, Director of Maintenance, reported that the high
voltage feeders are 30 years old, and two more are needed. He considers the first nine items
on the deferred maintenance list as essential, as well as items #14, #25 and #27. Some
deferred maintenance money is available from the state, on a matching basis. John Lau stated
that deferred maintenance needs are now more severe, and costs are increasing.

John Lau stated that the original concept and scope of the Science Building expanded to final
70,000 square foot design, without a discussion of what other projects could be accomplished.
The project grew by 33% in scope, but fortunately the price was less than the expected $36
million estimate.

It was Dr. Gould’s recommendation that the College obligate funds to the Science Building, go
through the list of modernization/maintenance project that are necessary, look at a new concept
for the evolving career/technical area, look at options for a multipurpose building, look at flexible
design and pursue alternate funding.

Parking Plan: Jimmy Sanders, architect, reviewed the proposed master traffic plan with the
committee. The plan calls for opening up a second entrance on Aten Road, and an additional
entrance on Hwy 111 for a total of four entrances. The perimeter road will go all the way around
campus, and the Aten Road entrance will be re-designed to solve the cross traffic issue.
Additional day pass machines will be distributed throughout the parking lots, to address traffic
back-up. The parking lot project is estimated at $5 million dollars. John Lau stated that the
parking lot was build for a campus with 4,000 students; the College currently has 8,000
students.



New Committee Members: Gil Perez will take the place of Henry Monroy as a taxpayer
organization representative, and Rick Webster, Jr. will be appointed at the new student
representative at the next Board of Trustees meeting.

The committee discussed possible nominees to replace outgoing committee members. Some
suggestions included: Sandra Standiford, retired IVC administrator, Amanda Brooke, McCabe
Superintendent, Jim Walker (Westmorland area), Jack and Joan Tyler, Fritz Rubin, Hildy Solis
(Calexico), Marv Wood (Holtville). It was also agreed to ask the IVC Foundation and Brawley
Chamber of Commerce for possible nominees.

John Lau thanked all the committee members for their service, and invited outgoing members to
come to all future meetings and tours. It was decided to hold the next meeting in early
December so that new and outgoing members could attend together.

Next Meeting: December 12, 2008, 2:00 p.m.

Meeting adjourned at 3:45 p.m.








